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Annual General 
Meeting 
 
Annual General Meetings of Councils serve 
much the same purpose as Annual General 
Meetings of companies in the private sector, 
where the board of directors (elected 
members) give an account of their stewardship 
over the affairs of the municipality.  Annual 
meetings also provide the opportunity for 
residents (the shareholders) to question 
/ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ ǇŜǊŦƻǊƳŀƴŎŜ ŀƴŘ ǘƻ ƘŀǾŜ ƛƴǇǳǘ ƛƴǘƻ 
the future plans and projects of the Council. 
 
Submissions are invited from residents of the 
municipal area on the Annual Report, for 
discussion at the Annual General Meeting.  
Any resident wishing to make a submission  
may do so in writing.  Submissions should be 
addressed to the General Manager.  The 
Annual General Meeting will be held on 
Monday 18th November 2013, 6.00pm in the 
Council Chambers. 
 
¢ƘŜ ǎǘǊǳŎǘǳǊŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ !ƴƴǳŀƭ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
follows the formal requirements laid down 
under the Local Government Act 1993. 

 

 

 

 

Our Annual Report 

DŜƻǊƎŜ ¢ƻǿƴ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ !ƴƴǳŀƭ wŜǇƻǊǘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 
2012-2013 financial year provides details of 
ǘƘŜ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƻƴǎ ŀƴŘ ǇŜǊŦƻǊƳŀƴŎŜ ŀǎ 
compared to the objectives outlined in its 
strategic and annual plans. 
 
The Annual Report is compiled to objectively 
ŀǇǇǊŀƛǎŜ ǘƘŜ Ǉŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ŀŎƘƛŜǾŜƳŜƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ 
challenges in a user friendly format. 
 
We hope you enjoy reading the Annual Report 
and look forward to continuously improving 
our service provision and infrastructure 
development for our residents, ratepayers, 
industry, businesses, organisations and visitors 
alike. 

 
George Town at a 
Glance 
 
Location:  Northern Tasmania on 
   Bass Strait 
Area:   64,900ha/649m² 
Roads:   271km 
Population (2012  
estimate):  6,967 
Water Supply:  Ben Lomond 
Electors on Roll: 4,879 
Rateable Properties: 4,405 
Budget 12/13 Gross  
Rates:   $6.65 million 
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Visions and Values 
 

Our Vision ς what we want to achieve 

George Town ς a lifestyle of choice, 
sustainable growth, strong, vibrant and 
connected communities, pristine environment, 
heritage and pride. 
 

Our Values 
 Respect 

 Accountability 

 Community 

 Heritage 

 Transparency 

 Innovation 

 Environment  

 Can Do 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Glossary 
 

¢ƘŜ Ψ/ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩ 
Lƴ ǘƘƛǎ ŘƻŎǳƳŜƴǘΣ Ψ/ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩ ǊŜŦŜǊǎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ Mayor 
and Councillors. 
 

¢ƘŜ ΨhǊƎŀƴƛǎŀǘƛƻƴΩ 
Lƴ ǘƘƛǎ ŘƻŎǳƳŜƴǘΣ ǘƘŜ ΨƻǊƎŀƴƛǎŀǘƛƻƴΩ ǊŜŦŜǊǎ ǘƻ 
the George Town Council General Manager 
and staff. 
 

¢ƘŜ ΨDŜƻǊƎŜ ¢ƻǿƴ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩ 
Lƴ ǘƘƛǎ ŘƻŎǳƳŜƴǘΣ ǘƘŜ ΨDŜƻǊƎŜ ¢ƻǿƴ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩ 
generally refers to the Council and 
organisation as a whole, i.e. the corporate 
entity.  
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aŀȅƻǊΩǎ aŜǎǎŀƎŜ 

IT IS MY PLEASURE TO REPORT THAT 2012-2013 
HAS BEEN A PRODUCTIVE YEAR IN WHICH THE 
GEORGE TOWN COUNCIL CONTINUED TO 
CONSOLIDATE ON PREVIOUS SUCCESSFUL 
YEARS. 

IΩƳ ǇƭŜŀǎŜŘ ǘƻ ƛƴǘǊƻŘǳŎŜ ǘƘŜ нлмн-2013 Annual Report 

which once again demonstrates our ongoing progress and 

initiatives by Council on behalf of the George Town 

Community. 

It has been a year of further consolidation and reform, and 

Council continues to work towards ensuring that we 

balance our ongoing capital works with consideration to 

our responsible budget.  

The 2012-2013 year could be seen as a period of and review after water and sewage moved 

to the single entity Tas. Water at the end of June, and the decision to move to a Capital Value 

Rating System for 2013-2014 period. 

An important reform in this period has been the presentation of our draft interim planning 

scheme to Minister Green after consultation with our community and the ongoing minor 

alterations required to have this approved, and we will all look forward to the eventual 

outcome. 

This last year, Council has continued to present mature, stable and responsible 

representation for our area. These positive messages and reinforcement of the natural assets 

of the municipality clearly shows to others what a great place we have to work, rest and play! 

Other important initiatives have been the ongoing construction of the Kanamaluka shared 

trail to the Pilot Station at Low Head along with the very popular tree carvings at Windmill 

Point. 

Councillors have a continued commitment to the people in the George Town municipality 

and I thank them for their consideration and responsible decisions as elected members of this 

community. 

I would like to thank the General Manager Stephen Brown, and his management team for 

their dedicated work throughout the year, and the hard working Council staff have been 

extremely positive, and I would like to say thank you also to this dedicated team. 

Roger Broomhall 
Mayor 
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DŜƴŜǊŀƭ aŀƴŀƎŜǊΩǎ aŜǎǎŀƎŜ 
 
Last year was another successful year for George Town 

Council with the operational performance of the 

organisation again resulting in meeting the financial and 

majority of other standards set by the Management Team 

with a number of significant initiatives being undertaken. 

George Town Council has successfully worked in 

collaboration with the Mayors and General Managers of 

.ǊŜŀƪ hΩ5ŀȅ Council, Flinders Council, Dorset Council, 

Northern Midlands and Meander Valley Council to 

formalise the Sub-Regional Alliance Implementation Plan.  The purpose and goals of this 

unique Alliance are to develop a cooperative approach for mutual benefit to the member 

Councils through common development of strategies, procedures, services and processes 

while at the same time minimising duplication.  

2012/2013 also saw the Official Launch of George Town /ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ 5ƛƎƛǘŀƭ [ƻŎŀƭ DƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘ 

Project ς eDABA providing an Electronic Development Application and Building Application 

portal to the community.  This partnership between George Town Council, the Dept of 

Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy, NBN Co and Point Duty has provided 

the means for the broader community to be able to lodge development and building 

applications electronically and directly 24 hours a day ς 7 days a week and video conference 

with officers during office hours. 

Work was completed on the replacement of the 32 year old timber structure known as the 

Egg Island Creek Bridge at Hillwood with a modern reinforced concrete structure 

incorporating a separate shared way for pedestrians and cyclists. The $1.7m project was 

jointly funded by the George Town Council ($1.2m) and the Australia Government through 

άCŜŘŜǊŀƭ wƻŀŘǎ ǘƻ wŜŎƻǾŜǊȅ tǊƻƎǊŀƳέ ($0.488m). The new bridge was officially opened on 

the 2nd May, 2013 by Lara Giddings, Premier of Tasmania. 

In 2012/2013 George Town Council approved its Development Incentive Policy which 

provides a unique package of rate reductions for eligible residential, business, industry and 

employment initiatives.  By identifying a number of key strategic areas Council hopes to 

promote the municipality as a forward thinking, progressive and attractive location in which 

to live, work and invest. 
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Council through its involvement with Northern Tasmania Development has continued to 

press for the recognition of the Port of Bell Bay as a critical logistical facility for the financial 

sustainability of our Northern industries and the State of Tasmania in general. With potential 

new coal and bauxite export industries in the planning phase and the local woodchip industry 

showing the first signs of export led recovery, there is very little doubt as to the immediate 

and long term viability of the Port of Bell Bay as a bulk materials Port. 

Of greater concern however; is the continued disregard of the Port as an effective and 

financially sustainable transit point for international containerised freight. The lack of a 

regular international container service from Bell Bay is costing our local industries many 

millions of dollars each year and damaging the long term financial sustainability of industries 

through the resulting negative effects on new capital investment and local supporting 

industries. Council will continue to work with our other Regional Councils through Northern 

Tasmania Development and with the Tasmanian Exporters Group to raise awareness of these 

issues with our State and Federal Political representatives.  

The outstanding initiative by Bell Bay Aluminium in announcing its successful agreement with 

Swire Shipping for the provision of a direct international ocean freight service between Asian 

ports and Bell Bay Port is most encouraging.  This new agreement will see both a break bulk 

and containerised ocean freight shipping service on a monthly basis from Bell Bay to various 

locations in Asia including Singapore. 

History was revived at Windmill Point by sculptor Eddie Freeman as his chainsaw and chisel 

gave new life ǘƻ ŀƴ ŀƎƛƴƎ aŀŎǊƻŎŀǊǇŀ tƛƴŜ ¢ǊŜŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǎƛǘŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƻƭŘ Ψ/ŀōƭŜ IƻǳǎŜΩ. The 

carvings have attracted a lot of positive feedback from tourists, visitors and local sightseers 

and will add to the eventual development of Windmill Point for the use and enjoyment of 

residents and visitors alike. 

I am pleased to report that the 2012/2013 financial year has recorded an operating surplus of 

$2.404m which includes additional advanced Federal Assistance Grants of $876,428 (being 

50% of the 2013/2014 grant) and $1.766m being the fair value of lands transferred to Council 

under the CLAC program and roads not previously recognised. The Councils 2012/2013 

budget was adopted on the basis that only 50% of the usual Federal Assistance Grant could 

be guaranteed, thus producing a potential budget deficit of $301,139. The underlying 

operating deficit, (once adjusted to take into account these items) is $238,695 some $62,444 

better than budget. 

I extend my thanks to the Mayor and Councillors for their support throughout the year and 

the manner in which they performed their role and duties. Thanks also to the management 

team and staff throughout the organisation and the many community volunteers for the 

support, assistance and achievements realised during the year in review. 

Stephen Brown 
GENERAL MANAGER 
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Your Elected Representatives 
  

Deputy Mayor 
Cr Bridget Archer 

(Commenced 2009) 

Cr Heather Barwick, JP 
(1989-1994, 1995-1997, 

1999 - current) 

Cr Tim Cory 
(Commenced 2005) 

Cr Tim Parish 
(Commenced 2007) 

Cr Dean Gibbons 
(Commenced 2011) 

Cr Jacqui Burt 
(Commenced 2011) 

/Ǌ DŜƻǊƎŜ hΩ{ƛƎƴ 
(Commenced 2009) 

Cr Stephen Geale 
(2000-2009, 2011) 
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Involvement in the 
Community 
Councillors take an active role in the 
community, attending ordinary and special 
meetings of Council, Council committee 
meetings and various meetings and receptions 
throughout their term.   
 
Councillors also represent the community at 
regional, state and national forums and attend 
seminars and training programs to ensure they 
are well equipped to carry out their duties as 
elected representatives. 
 

Allowances 2012/2013  
George Town Council provided allowances and 
reimbursement for reasonable expenses to the 
Mayor, Deputy Mayor and Councillors. 
 
Allowances $136,717 
Expenses $  22,821 
 
 
 
 
 

Council Meetings 
Ordinary meetings of Council are usually held 
the third Wednesday in every month 
commencing at 10.00am in the Council 
Chambers, 16-18 Anne Street, George Town.  
Members of the public are invited to attend 
these meetings. 
 
! ŎƻǇȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŀƎŜƴŘŀ ƛǎ ŀǾŀƛƭŀōƭŜ ƻƴ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ 
website www.georgetown.tas.gov.au or at the 
Customer Services Counter prior to the 
meeting.  Further information about public 
question time and Council meetings is 
available from Council offices. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Council Meeting Attendance 2012/2013 

Councillors No. of meetings 
held 

No. of meetings 
attended 

Meetings not 
attended 

Archer 15 15 0 

Barwick 15 12 3 

Broomhall 15 15 0 

Burt 15 15 0 

Cory 15 15 0 

Geale 15 14 1 

Gibbons 15 15 0 

hΩ{ƛƎƴ 15 14 1 

Parish 15 15 0 

http://www.georgetown.tas.gov.au/
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Council 

Cr. Tim Cory   Mayor - Cr . Roger Broomhall  Cr. Tim Parish 

Cr. George O'Sign         Deputy Mayor - Cr. Bridget Archer  Cr. Dean Gibbons 

Cr. Jacqui Burt      Cr. Heather Barwick, JP  Cr. Stephen Geale 

General Manager 

General Manager 

Director Infrastructure and 
Development Services 

Director Corporate and 
Community Services 

General Manager 

Executive Officer -  Governance Executive Officer - HR/Admin/OHS&Risk 

Information Management Officer Executive Assistant 

Receptionist 

Councillors and General Manager 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
General Manager and Directors 
 
 
 
 
 
Governance Team 
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Corporate and Community Services 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
Infrastructure and Development Services 
 
  

Director Corporate and Community Services 

Management Accountant 

Financial Accountant 

Accounts Officer 

Payroll Officer 

Community Development Project 
Officer 

Cleaning Staff 

Cleaning Casual 

Cleaning Casual 

Manager Community Services 

Office Admin 

Community Development Events 
Officer 

Community Facilities 

Tourism 

Executive 
Assistant 

Planning Admin 
Officer 

Grader Operator Team Leader 

Lead Carpenter 

Assist. Carpenter 

 
Director Infrastructure and Development Services 

          

Civil Engineer 

Engineering Assistant 

Building Surveyor Maintenance 
Carpenter 

Team Leader  

Plant Operator 

Works Manager 

Building Admin 
Officer 

Contract EHO 

Planning Consultants 

Plant Operator 

Purchasing 
Officer 

Assist. Carpenter 

Animal Control 
Officer 

Team Leader Parks and Gardens 

Urban 
Maintenance 

Waste Man.  
Centre 

Casual as per 
roster -  Waste 
Man. Centre 

Parks and Gardens 

Parks and Gardens 

Parks and Gardens 

Assistant Works 
Manager 
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Serving the Community 
The CouƴŎƛƭΩǎ Ƴŀƛƴ ƻŦŦƛŎŜ ŀƴŘ /ƻǳƴŎƛƭ 
Chambers is located in Anne Street, George 
Town.   
 
The Council Depot is located in Franklin Street, 
George Town and delivers all road, parks and 
reserves, reticulation maintenance and capital 
works. 

 

Refuse Disposal 
The Council has an inert waste landfill and 
transfer station at its Mt George Road Waste 
Management Centre in George Town and a 
ǎƛƳǇƭŜ ǘǊŀƴǎŦŜǊ ǎǘŀǘƛƻƴ ŀǘ ƛǘǎ tŀǊǊȅΩǎ wƻŀŘ ǎƛǘŜ 
at Pipers River. 
 
A weekly 140 litre household garbage 
collection and fortnightly 140 litre recycling 

service operates in the area. 

 

Service Tasmania 
Service Tasmania personnel provide reception, 
information and cashiering services under a 
joint agreement between the Council and the 
Tasmanian Government. 
 
Service Tasmania is located in the Council 
building in Anne Street, George Town.  
Counter staff can answer queries on both local 
and state government services, take payments 
for both levels of government, and receive 
forms from Centrelink.  
 
 A range of state government publications can 
be collected or requested from the Service 
Tasmania desk and there is telephone and 
internet access to state government  

departments.   
 
Requests to see Council officers can also 
be made at the counter. 

 
 

Animal Control 
A total of 1,331 dogs were registered with the 
George Town Council in 2012/13.  
 
97 dogs were impounded, of which 74 (micro 
chipped) were returned to their owners and 23 
were adopted through the Lost Dogs Home. 4 
dogs were destroyed as a result of attacks.  
 
/ƻǳƴŎƛƭΩǎ !ƴƛƳŀƭ /ƻƴǘǊƻƭ hŦŦƛŎŜǊ ǊŜǎǇƻƴŘŜŘ ǘƻ 
84 nuisance dog complaints which varied from 
roaming dogs, dogs entering neighbouring 
properties and posing general nuisances to 
others. 18 barking dog complaints were 
received in addition to these.  
 
16 infringement notices were issued during 
the year which included for unregistered 
and/or roaming dogs.  
 
A number of requests in regards to cattle 
and/or sheep on the road were received in the 
second half of 2012/13.  
 
Dog litter bag dispensers and bins continue to 
be provided in popular dog exercise areas 
throughout the municipality.  
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The Year in Review 
George Town Watch House 
The Watch House welcomed over 2,200 
visitors this year, maintaining visitor numbers 
for a second year in a row.   
Exhibitions included: NSW Quilts, 
Photography, Tasmanian Textiles Challenge 
and artistry from the Lighthouse Regional Arts.  
In May 2013, The Mayor of George Town, 
wƻƎŜǊ .ǊƻƻƳƘŀƭƭ ƻǇŜƴŜŘ ǘƘŜ άDŜƻǊƎŜ ¢ƻǿƴ ς 
ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜ ƭŜƴǎέ ǇƘƻǘƻƎǊŀǇƘȅ ŜȄƘƛōƛǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ 
the George Town Photography Group which 
depicted images of the area.  This exhibition 
was very well received. 
 
 
Council wishes to thank all volunteers for their 
continued efforts and support. 

 

George Town Visitor 
Information Centre 
Operating an average of 49 hours per week 7 
days a week, the Visitor Information Centre 
has received 8,223 visitors in the past 12 
months.  Noting a 4% decrease in visitation on 
ǘƘŜ ǇǊŜǾƛƻǳǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ǊŜǎǳƭǘǎΣ ǘƘŜ LƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ 
Centre has however, increased add on sales.  
The bike hire scheme has returned 79 bike 
hires for the year and promoted usage of the 
Kanamaluka Trail.    
  
2013 has seen the launch of the Tasmanian 
±ƛǎƛǘƻǊ LƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ bŜǘǿƻǊƪΩǎ ŀǇǇƴƎƻΦ  ¢Ƙƛǎ 
app will enable visitors and locals to connect 
through their smart phone to providers within 
the George Town municipality for 
accommodation, facilities and attractions.  
 
 
 
 
 
 

It also encompasses as a useful promotional 
tool for tourism generally within Provincial 
Tamar.  The Visitor Information Centre has 
been instrumental in the uploading of product 
and municipal information to ensure that the 
appngo reflects what is available in George 
Town and its surrounding areas.   
 
Shirley Lincoln and her team of volunteers 
have been committed to maintaining a high 
standard of service and friendliness to all 
visitors, and Council sincerely thanks them for 
their ongoing contributions.  

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Tourism Committee 
The George Town Council Tourism Committee 
has operated successfully this year, with 
successful partnerships made and discussions 
held concerning tourism into the future.  This 
has led to the development of a Tourism 
Strategic Plan for 2013-2016, which will be 
released for comment in the later part of 2013. 
 
The Tourism Committee has also founded a 
ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ǊŜƭŀǘƛƻƴǎƘƛǇ ǿƛǘƘ ¢ƻǳǊƛǎƳ ¢ŀǎƳŀƴƛŀΩǎ 
Regional Tourism Office ς Tourism Northern 
Tasmania.  Tourism Northern Tasmania is 
tasked with strategically marketing regional 
areas of the Northern Tasmania In cooperation 
with Local Government.  Council looks forward 
to a successful and rewarding affiliation. 
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Cultural Events & 
Festivals 
Council supported the community by 
celebrating its skills and talents via many 
community and cultural events including: 
 
Ride 2 Work Day ς 19 October, 2012 
A community breakfast was held from 6.00am 
to 8.30am to encourage members of the 
community to participate in the Ride 2 Work 
Day. 
 

 
 
George Town on Show - 15 to 18 November, 
2012 
This event showcased our local talent, 
community organisations, arts & craft, culture, 
businesses and sporting organisations.  A 
Microchipping Day was held with a total of 62 
dogs and 6 cats microchipped. 
 
Annual Christmas Parade ς 1 December, 2012 
A record number of floats entered the 2012 
Christmas Parade with hundreds of spectators 
enjoying the colourful parade.    
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Australia Day ς 26 January, 2013 
This year, Council welcomed five new 
Australians at the 2013 Australia Day Breakfast 
& Awards Ceremony, and recognised members 
of the community, announcing the award 
winners for 2013 : 
 
Á DŜƻǊƎŜ ¢ƻǿƴΩǎ /ƛǘƛȊŜƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ¸ŜŀǊ
 Roger Millar 
Á Young Citizen of the Year  
 Getasew Ferguson 
Á Event of the Year Lions Club Music 

Festival, and Dancing in the Street 
(joint winners) 

 
In addition, several community organisations 
were recognised for the valuable contribution 
they make to the community. 
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Life Be In It ς Kidfit Triathalon ς 24 March, 
2013 
This event attracted over 100 participants 
aged between 7 and 15 years.  
 
Family Fishing Days ς 28 & 29 January,  30 
March, 1 April, 2013 
Family fishing days were run in conjunction 
with the local Fishcare Volunteers, to 
encourage safe fishing, correct fishing 
techniques and the enjoyment of fishing. 
 
Folk Festival ς 17 to 19 January, 2013  
The annual Folk Festival was held over a three 
day period in January and provided a weekend 
of musical events at various venues in George 
Town. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Bass & Flinders Water Activity Day ς 14 April, 
2013 
Council partnered with the Bass & Flinders 
Centre to present a very successful Water 
Activity Day.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Targa ς 16 April, 2013 
George Town hosted the 2013 Targa Prologue, 
and once again Regent Square was the focal 
point of the day, with the parade of vehicles 
making for a spectacular display.   
 
Anzac Day ς 25 April, 2013 
A record number attended the Anzac Day 
ceremonies hosted by the George Town 
branch of the RSL.  A family fun day was held 
in the Max Harris Reserve. 
 
 
Volunteer of the Year Award ς 15 May, 2013 
A total of 13 nominations were received for 
the Volunteer of the Year Awards.  Award 
nominees were honoured at a dinner held in 
the Graham Fairless Centre. 
 
Council also hosted a community breakfast to 
ŎŜƭŜōǊŀǘŜ LƴǘŜǊƴŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ 5ŀȅΣ ŀ 
Cancer Council Biggest Morning Tea, and was 
proud to be able to assist financially to a wide 
range of community events and activities 
through its community grants program.  
Council allocated $9,708.50 for cultural events, 
community activities and local young 
achievers.  
 
 
  


